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1. Welcome to Quaker governance update

Welcome to the Autumn 2023 edition of Quaker governance update for  
Quaker trustees, treasurers and other Friends involved in Quaker 
governance. If you have questions about any of the items in the 
newsletter or about any other governance or finance related issue please 
get in touch with Quaker Life, supportmeetings@quaker.org.uk. 

2. Quaker Governance support and guidance

2.1 Trustees Annual Report and Accounts (TARA) documents    

It is that time of the year again Friends when we are required to report to the charity regulators. If your 
AM’s year’ end is at the end of December the reporting period is either the end of September (Scotland) 
or the end of October (England and Wales). When your TARA is ready and you have reported to your 
charity regulator, please remember to send a copy to BYM via email to supportmeetings@quaker.org.uk.  

If your AM is an Excepted Charity (England and Wales) you will not be required to submit a copy to the 
Charity Regulator. But please send a copy to BYM as we like to keep a record of them and they are 
useful for us to get a sense of the health of governance across BYM. 

There is a brief document on the BYM website at www.quaker.org.uk/trustees with details of Quaker 
Life’s support offer and what we ask AMs to report. 

2.2 Quaker charities memorandum of understanding 

The Quaker charities memorandum of understanding work is ongoing and reaching the point  
where a final document will be available and meetings will be asked to sign.  

To give a very brief update on where things are: 

n On 6-8 October Meeting for Sufferings approved the draft document. 
n  It is currently with BYM’s lawyers undergoing final scrutiny to ensure that it does not create additional 

commitments between the parties. 
n  In late 2023 to early 2024 the document will be formally finalised and a published version will be 

available. 
n  In Spring 2024 those Quaker bodies requested to join the MoU will be sent a copy with advice on 

how to sign.

If you have questions please direct them to Siobhán Haire, siobhanh@quaker.org.uk. 

mailto:supportmeetings%40quaker.org.uk?subject=
mailto:supportmeetings%40quaker.org.uk?subject=
http://www.quaker.org.uk/trustees
https://www.quaker.org.uk/documents/quaker-charities-reporting-to-bym-07-2022
https://www.quaker.org.uk/documents/quaker-charities-reporting-to-bym-07-2022
mailto:siobhanh%40quaker.org.uk?subject=
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2.3 Quaker trustees handbook revision  

The Quaker trustees handbook revision is nearing completion as well. A draft has been  
prepared in collaboration with Woodbrooke and many Friends have commented on it and helped shape 
the text to make it as useful as it can be for Quaker needs. The new revision will have more of a focus 
on the Quaker aspects of trusteeship and point towards the places where secular aspects of charity 
trusteeship can be found from charity regulators. 

The draft text is currently with BYM’s lawyers to ensure that the document is fit for purpose legally. We 
expect the legal comments to be complete so that the design of the handbook can be worked on during 
December and hope that we will have the final revision ready and with Friends in the early part of 2024.  

2.4 Consultation: Changes to the Annual Return for charities 

Source, CLAS 

OSCR has been consulting on proposed upgrades to the Annual Return for Scottish charities. As a 
consequence, there will be more questions for some charities to answer. OSCR says that, even so, “the 
Annual Return should not be difficult to complete for anyone who understands how the charity operates”. 
Look online to find out about what changes OCSR is proposing. 

The consultation has now closed for feedback but we will share any changes to the process here in a 
future edition of Governance Update.  

2.5 Chancellors Autumn Statement

Just as a reminder that the Chancellor of the Exchequer has announced that he will present  
his Autumn Statement to the Commons on 22 November 2023, accompanied by an economic and fiscal 
forecast prepared by the Office for Budget Responsibility. 

If there are things that are announced that are relevant to Friends we will share details in a future edition 
of the Governance Update. 

2.6 Charities and Social Media

Source, CLAS 

The Charity Commission has published new guidance on charities and social media. It points out 
that, though social media can be a powerful communication tool for charities, it can also have risks:  
n its fast pace can increase the risk of posting content that is inappropriate or harmful;  
n content, once posted, can be hard to undo; and  
n professional and personal lives can overlap, and the line can become blurred.  

The guidance suggests that trustees should think about how their charity can use social media effectively 
to benefit it, the possible risks it may bring and they may be managed.  

Trustees of charities that use social media are responsible for:  
n  agreeing and putting in place a social media policy so that you have internal controls that are 

appropriate and proportionate for your charity’s needs and which are clear to everyone at the charity 
using social media. 

https://www.oscr.org.uk/news/share-your-feedback-on-improvements-to-the-annual-return/
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/charities-and-social-media/charities-and-social-media


page 3Quaker governance update – Autumn 2023

CC news is at www.gov.uk/government/news/charity-commission-news
In Scotland see http://bit.ly/OSCR-news

n  ensuring your charity’s social media use helps you achieve your charity’s purpose (what your 
charity was set up to do) and in a way that is in your charity’s best interests.  

n complying with relevant laws.  

n  ensuring any campaigning or political activity that your charity does on social media complies with 
the rules on political activity and campaigning.  

n  ensuring your processes help you keep people safe online including any extra considerations 
when dealing with vulnerable users. Read the “Operating online” section of CC guidance on 
safeguarding. 

CLAS adds: 

“The original draft seemed to suggest that charities should monitor their employees’ and 
volunteers’ personal use of social media – a suggestion that attracted a good deal of adverse 
comment from legal commentators concerned about the apparent mismatch with Article 10 
ECHR (freedom of expression). 
The final guidance states unequivocally that: “Trustees, charity employees and any other 
individuals have the right to exercise their freedom of expression within the law in their 
communications, including when using social media” and adds that “There is no expectation 
that trustees monitor personal social media accounts.” It does, however, go on to suggest that if 
trustees “become aware of content posted or shared by an individual being associated with and 
having a negative effect on the charity, they should consider what action to take to protect the 
charity” – which does not seem to be unreasonable.” 

2.7 Trustee quiz 

As a resource for new trustees the  
Charity Commission provides some 5 minute video guides. 
Alongside the guides they have put together a quiz to test 
how much trustees know about their role. It takes just a few 
minutes to answer the 10 questions. 

See how much you know by taking the quiz:  
https://beingacharitytrustee.campaign.gov.uk/ 
take-the-trustee-quiz

2.8 Copyright: be careful  

Source, CLAS

The Diocese of Oxford recently reported that one of its parishes had been approached by 
representatives of a picture agency for unlicensed use of a photograph; in this instance, the 
parish website was hosting a PDF copy of a PowerPoint given by an external speaker at a 
church event.  

Copyright holders are increasingly using bots to spot unlawful use of copyright material. The Oxford case 
is a timely reminder of the dangers of copying material from image libraries, internet search engines 
or news sites, in case one becomes liable for an unintentional breach of copyright. Before you post 
anything on the Web, always check that it isn’t copyright protected.  

https://www.gov.uk/guidance/charity-purposes-and-rules
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/speaking-out-guidance-on-campaigning-and-political-activity-by-charities-cc9
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/speaking-out-guidance-on-campaigning-and-political-activity-by-charities-cc9
https://www.gov.uk/guidance/safeguarding-duties-for-charity-trustees#operating-online
https://www.gov.uk/guidance/safeguarding-duties-for-charity-trustees#operating-online
https://beingacharitytrustee.campaign.gov.uk/
https://beingacharitytrustee.campaign.gov.uk/take-the-trustee-quiz
https://beingacharitytrustee.campaign.gov.uk/take-the-trustee-quiz


For treasurer support please contact: supportmeetings@quaker.org.uk
For treasurer updates please contact: updates@quaker.org.uk

page 4 Quaker governance update – Autumn 2023

3.1 Woodbrooke Quaker roles courses  

Woodbrooke offers a variety of courses on Quaker roles and service. 

Use Woodbrooke’s online search tool to find all the service and roles courses that are currently 
being offered. 

www.woodbrooke.org.uk

3. Events and training opportunities  

4.1 Meeting Houses Fund   

The Meeting Houses Fund provides financial assistance to Meetings for carrying out improvements to 
their premises. Find out what can be applied for and the application process by visiting the BYM website, 
www.quaker.org.uk/mhfunds.  

4.2 Hope Grants   

Hope Grants are small grants of up to £750 to improve the quality of life of Quaker members and 
attenders who are unemployed or unable to make a living wage. For more information and an application 
form please visit www.quaker.org.uk/hopegrants.

4. Grants and financial help 

http://www.woodbrooke.org.uk/our-courses/?_sft_course_category=quaker-service-roles
http://www.woodbrooke.org.uk
http://www.quaker.org.uk/mhfunds
http://www.quaker.org.uk/hopegrants
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Treasurers survey  
This summer a survey was sent out to all 476 treasurers, and approximately 33% 
(157) responded. Friends can read about the findings in the report of the 2023 
Quaker treasurers survey. 

We are thankful for your input to help us understand your meeting house 
circumstances. 

An introduction to using QR codes
In this edition, we will walk you through the transformative tool that has been revolutionising the way 
charities fundraise and promote their cause with QR codes. We will show the advantages of using QR 
codes in your activities and provide a step-by-step guide on how to implement them effectively.

Go to the QR codes guidance sheet (PDF).

Contactless card devices
If your meeting house is considering implementing contactless card 
devices, here is a list of suppliers in the UK who offer contactless card 
devices for donations to non-profit charities. In the guidance sheet you 
can see a few suppliers and the considerations to help you make an 
informed choice.

Go to the Contactless card devices guidance sheet (PDF).

Contribution material 2024
You can see all the new contributions material on our website now at www.quaker.org.uk/contributions. 
The theme this year is ‘Building Community’, and the main leaflets feature examples of some of the work 
that is funded through the generosity of Friends. In addition, you will find the letter from the treasurer, 
updated slides and a link to the video which helps Friends understand the impact of the work that is 
discerned by Friends. As our treasurer Paul Whitehouse says in his letter, ‘the Yearly Meeting is all of us 
as individual Friends working together to make the world a better place’.

We work with local partners to build a grassroots peace and 
social justice movement in East Africa. The Turning the Tide 
programme supports activists in Kenya, Rwanda and Burundi 
as they teach communities how to use active nonviolence to 
challenge corruption and abuses of power.In 2022 members of a community in Rwanda’s Bugesera District 
began tackling a serious case of child labour and exploitation, 
driven by local corruption. Despite child labour being illegal in 
Rwanda, 59 children had dropped out of school and were being 
paid a pittance to carry heavy sugarcane on their heads up steep 
hills.
But thanks to a community-led campaign supported by Turning 
the Tide Rwanda, 42 of the children are no longer engaged in this 
back-breaking work and are safely back in school. Campaigners 
are now visiting local sugarcane plantations in secret and 
reporting back. And a secure information channel has been 
established to continue monitoring the situation.Turning the Tide Rwanda tells us that the community has been 
bolstered by its campaign successes. It has resolved to continue 
its campaign until the exploitation has stopped and all of the 
children are back in school.

This campaign raised awareness of children’s rights among members of the community. It taught them about the illegal work their children were doing instead of going to school and led the community to join hands to stop this violence.
Daniel Nteziyaremye,  National Field Coordinator with Turning the Tide Rwanda

Peacebuilding in East Africa securing children’s rights in Rwanda
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In 2022 we spent £1.5 million 

on Witness through action

In 2022 we spent £1.8 million on 

Supporting Quaker communities

Our grants help Quakers act on their 

concerns. They support Friends facing 

hardship, help develop their skills, and 

relieve suffering in the wider world. It’s 

crucial that our grants respond to the 

needs and circumstances of the modern 

world and offer support to diverse 

groups of Friends in Britain.

One of our ‘Living adventurously’ grants 

funded a young Friend to live in Paris for 

a year. There he worked with Utopia 

56, a refugee organisation. He had felt 

led to do this work after working with 

refugees in his home town in the UK.

But while the UK receives 34,000 

asylum applications each year, France deals with 120,000. So, that 

was where he felt he needed to go to make the most difference.

He was faced with making tough decisions as to who should get the 

meagre resources on offer to refugees. And though he struggled at 

times with the relentless emotional tempo of frontline work, he was 

able to help those in dire need:

The experience was tough but rewarding. I learned a lot and 

met some amazing people, building relationships with them in 

order to win their trust. I would never have been able to do this 

without the grant – it gave me the flexibility to help out for a 

long period and to commit fully to the work of the organisation.

Grant-giving programme 

the circle of giving and receiving
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Friends in Scotland can be widely dispersed, and most meetings 
aren’t regularly attended by children. Quaker children and families 
can feel lonely and unwelcome in adult Quaker spaces, leading them 
to leave meetings. This is a devastating loss to our faith community.We’ve found that residential and weekend events that bring Friends together from across Scotland are a great way to help dispersed children and families feel in tune with each other.So we turned to our CYP Advocates, who promote the inclusion of children and young people in the life of Quaker meetings. Supported by our local development worker in Scotland, they organised and ran a Children and Families Weekend in May 2023.Young people, parents, carers, and grandparents all came together for fun, worship and 

community-building at the Atholl Centre in Pitlochry, Perthshire. The 
theme for the weekend was ‘Peace at the heart’, inspired by the 
travelling exhibition that later called in at the Scottish Parliament.The weekend helped build connections and foster honest sharing 
among age groups. We heard continuing support for young Friends’ 
Summer Shindig and a clear understanding of the principles of the 
‘Peace at the heart’ exhibition, plus potential new venues for its tour.Friends were made and bonds developed across the vast 
geographical distances of Scotland. The weekend really strengthened 
our all-age Quaker community. We can’t wait for the next one!It was really nice and fun. I loved playing with all the children. It’s 

good to see other people from my culture and what I believe in, 
because I don’t really see that a lot.An 8-year-old who attended the weekend 

Local development work connecting children and families in Scotland

Im
age: South East Scotland Q

uakers

Building community

For Quakers, building community means 

fostering a sense of belonging, connection 

and shared purpose among Friends. 

Giving to Quakers in Britain helps us to 

build and strengthen our community, 

support diverse projects and promote 

Quaker values in the world. 
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